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1. 
Most recent OFSTED judgements for Early Years and Childcare 
Providers in the Private, Voluntary and Independent (PVI) sector 

The Early Years and Childcare service has received the most recent summary of OFSTED judgements for early years and childcare providers in the private, voluntary and independent sector for quarter 4 of 2011/12. It is noted that the “good” judgements for group settings remains favourable compared to both regional and national figures
.

However, a deeper analysis of the OFSTED outcomes shows that a lower proportion of Suffolk group settings and childminders are judged as “outstanding”. This remains a focus for the Early Years and Childcare service which provides support and challenge to all settings delivering the Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS)
. 

The aim is to support a higher number of settings to improve the quality of their provision, moving settings from “satisfactory” to “good “and “good” to “outstanding”.
	
	
	Outstanding
	Good
	Satisfactory
	Inadequate

	
	
	Suffolk
	Region
	England
	Suffolk
	Region
	England
	Suffolk
	Region
	England
	Suffolk
	Region
	England

	Jan - Mar 2012
	Childcare in Group settings (non domestic)
	6%
	29%
	17%
	75%
	68%
	62%
	19%
	13%
	18%
	0%
	1%
	3%

	Jan - Mar 2012
	Childminders
	0%
	7%
	8%
	58%
	64%
	63%
	35%
	26%
	27%
	7%
	3%
	3%


2. 
Children’s Centres

Woodenhouse Children’s Centre (Ipswich) was inspected on 4/5th July and the judgement was “good”. The inspector reported that Woodenhouse “provides a good service and meets the needs of the community it serves well. The centre manager's clear vision for improvement and the enthusiasm and commitment of all staff is driving the centre forward. A significantly increasing proportion of families make good use of the centre’s facilities to improve their lives. Effective partnership and outreach services lead to good outcomes for all target groups, including those in circumstances that make them vulnerable”.

Ormiston Children’s centre (Felixstowe Road, Ipswich) is a contracted centre run by The Ormiston Children and Families Trust.  It was inspected by OFSTED on 11/12th July and the overall judgement was ‘”satisfactory”. The report identified that “parents feel comfortable at the centre and get a warm welcome from the staff”. We will work with Ormiston to ensure they “improve the tracking of achievement for all users, including progress into employment and further education, to accurately evaluate the impact of the centre’s work”.

For further information contact Alison Manning, alison.manning@suffolk.gov.uk  , 01473 264727

· 
Recent School Inspections

	SCHOOL
	2 OR 3 TIER
	Overall effectiveness
	Achievement of pupils
	Quality of teaching
	Behaviour and safety of pupils
	Leadership & management

	Primary / First Schools
	

	Bramfield Primary 
	2
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good
	1

Outstanding
	2

Good



	Gusford Primary 
	2
	3

Satisfactory
	3

Satisfactory
	3

Satis-factory
	2

Good
	3

Satisfactory



	Maidstone Infant
	2
	3

Satisfactory
	3

Satisfactory
	3

Satis-factory
	2

Good
	3

Satisfactory



	Holbrook Primary
	2
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good
	1

Outstanding
	2

Good



	Gunton Primary 
	2
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good
	1

Outstanding
	2

Good



	Shotley Primary
	2
	3

Satisfactory
	3

Satisfactory
	3

Satis-factory
	2

Good
	3

Satisfactory



	Sir Robert Hitcham Primary, Debenham
	2
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good
	1

Outstanding
	2

Good



	Ringshall

Primary 
	3
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good

	St Edmunds Primary, Bungay
	2
	3

Satisfactory
	3

Satisfactory
	3

Satis-factory
	2

Good
	3

Satisfactory



	St Benet’s Primary, Beccles
	2
	3

Satisfactory
	3

Satisfactory
	3

Satis-factory
	2

Good
	3

Satisfactory



	Rushmere Hall Primary
	2
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good

	Corton Primary
	2
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good

	Ixworth

Primary 
	3
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good
	2

Good

	Bealings

Primary
	2
	1

Outstanding 
	1

Outstanding 
	1

Out-Standing
	1

Outstanding
	1

Outstanding




For further information see www.ofsted.gov.uk/inspection-reports/find-inspection-report 

3. 
SOR/Free Schools Update

· We continue to receive positive reports from OFSTED on progress in the first group of schools to be reorganised

· School reorganisation has been completed across Forest Heath and in the Beccles, Bungay and Leiston areas

· This reorganisation includes the transfer of Tuddenham Primary School, now St Christopher’s, to brand new buildings at Red Lodge

· Consultation on proposals for the schools in the Stowmarket and Stowupland areas begins on 10 September

· Three new free schools opened at the start of this term in Brandon, Saxmundham and in Beccles, the latter beginning life at Carlton Colville

· A special free school has been given approval to go ahead to the next stage with a planned opening date of September 2013 in Haverhill

For further information contact Phil Whiffing, Phil.Whiffing@suffolk.gov.uk, 01473 264629    
4. 
London 2012 Olympic and Paralympic Games Schools
Suffolk schools have embraced the London 2012 Games and used the ‘Get Set’ Education programme to its full potential. 100% of Suffolk schools and other education institutions registered themselves on the official LOCOG Get Set website, which has given them access to a wide range of educational resources and materials to help engage, motivate and enthuse children and young people in their learning. Over 80% of Suffolk schools have become Get Set Network schools which has allowed them to not only access the resources and materials but also to have the opportunity to link up with other schools across the UK and also worldwide, win prizes; including visits from Olympians, and receive an allocation of free tickets for some of the Olympic and Paralympic events.

The vast majority of Suffolk schools have embedded the Olympic and Paralympic Values into their teaching and learning programmes. In assemblies, class tutorials and in different subject areas the Values have been central to the outcomes of successful learning and engagement. Many schools have included cultural activity into their weekly activities with art and music being prominent. Children and young people were excited by the Torch Relay coming through Suffolk and many schools took the opportunity to celebrate the event by visiting parts of the route to watch the Torch go by. This of course really did bring the Olympics close to home and fired the imaginations, aspirations and dreams of many Suffolk schoolchildren.

For many schools across the County, this year’s sports day or sports weeks have promoted the Olympic Values and focused on the Faster, Stronger and Higher Olympic motto. The sports day became a mini Olympics with music, dance, artwork, opening ceremonies, gold, silver and bronze medals and closing ceremonies.

The most powerful and lasting legacy for schools in Suffolk will be the way that many of the Olympic and Paralympic ideals have cut across all aspects of learning and across all curriculum areas. School halls and corridors have been a wash with displays promoting the mathematics involved in the competing nations’ Flags, the geographical and historical components of the Olympics, the rich and diverse cultures and languages etc.

For further information contact Mike Crichton, michael.crichton@suffolk.gov.uk, 01473 583527

5. 
Suffolk Youth Music – County Ensembles Summer Tours 2012

The 2011-2012 programme of activities for our three county ensembles came to a fitting climax in our Gala Concert at Snape Maltings Concert Hall at 5.00 p.m. on Sunday 9 September.  Following our annual auditions last October, some two-hundred young musicians attended a full Sunday rehearsal at Northgate Arts Centre, Ipswich at the end of November, followed by a further three days at the start of the Christmas holiday.  Suffolk Youth Orchestra, Suffolk Youth Wind Band and Suffolk Young Strings then spent five days together on their annual Easter residential course at Culford School, near Bury St Edmunds, concluding with wonderful concerts for Suffolk Young Strings in the Millennium Centre, Red Lodge and, for Suffolk Youth Wind Band and Suffolk Youth Orchestra, a shared performance in Snape Maltings Concert Hall.

After another playing day in early July was followed by a further three intensive days’ rehearsing immediately after the end of the Summer Term, and the sixty young musicians of Suffolk Young Strings gave their concert in the United Reformed Church, Stowmarket on Monday 23 July.  On the following day a party of one hundred and five young musicians, drivers and staff of Suffolk Youth Orchestra in two coaches and an instrument lorry departed for Perugia, Italy, where they gave four major performances in Terni, Orvieto, Montefalco and Chiusi to full and hugely enthusiastic audiences that included civic dignitaries and, in the case of the performance in Orvieto Cathedral, its Archbishop, on each occasion rewarding the orchestra’s playing with sustained applause and standing ovations.   Meanwhile fifty-six musicians, drivers and staff of Suffolk Youth Wind Band depart for Düsseldorf, Germany where they too gave similarly highly polished and successful performances to enthusiastic and appreciative audiences in the Friedenskirche Ratingen; the Sakramentkirche (Bunkerkirche), Düsseldorf; on the Habanera Sommer: Auf zum  Strand and the  St Chrysanthus and Dariakirche in Haan; and in the Steinhof, Duisburg.

Both ensembles took with them printed programmes, translated as appropriate into Italian or German that, in addition to containing the usual notes of explanation about the ensemble and musical repertoire to be performed, also included a description of the County of Suffolk and information about its Music Service.

Immediately upon its return from Italy the orchestra performed to a capacity audience in the annual Snape Proms Series in Snape Maltings Concert Hall.

As always we hope that the year’s programme will have been an outstanding experience for all concerned.  Not only do we hope that through it these young people will each have developed musically, educationally and socially, but that they will also be able further to enrich their schools, colleges, and communities through sharing these experiences with others.

Our annual Gala Concert in September in Snape Maltings Concert Hall featured these young musicians of our three County representative ensembles taking to the platform together to mark our return from foreign parts and the end of the current season.  Opening the programme were the Suffolk Youth Wind Band, conducted by Mike Waters, with its usual mix of items drawn from its recent tour repertoire of marches, suites, and selections from film and stage musicals. Also performing in the first half of the concert were the Suffolk Young Strings, directed by Rosilind Seeley.  This is our string-training ensemble for players under 16 years of age, most of who will eventually go on to full membership of Suffolk Youth Orchestra.  In the second half of the programme Suffolk Youth Orchestra performed Elgar’s Enigma Variations and Shostakovich’s Festival Overture.  By programming what is considered by many to be quintessential English music (Elgar) and an overture featured in the 1980 Summer Olympics in Moscow we feel we are doing our bit to celebrate this unique year!

For further information contact Philip Shaw, philip.shaw@suffolk.gov.uk, 01473 281866
6. 
Specialist Services Update

Specialist Services are part of the New Operating Model for Children and Young People’s Services which was implemented in July 2011 underpinned by two principal aims:  

· A fully integrated model of service delivery to reduce duplication and management costs and make best use of specialist and integrated teams in improving customer experience of the service they receive

· Earlier, more effective interventions for children, young people and their families that minimise the need for specialist interventions
The organisational structure designed to deliver these aims was an integrated service with three core elements:

· An Integrated Access Team

· Integrated Teams

· Specialist Services

One year on there is evidence that, in some areas of Specialist Services, progress is being made towards achieving the outcomes anticipated. However, service pressures remain high and maintaining a skilled and stable workforce to meet the demands placed upon it - within the resources available - is challenging.   

For example, at a time when demand has increased, the Integrated Access Team has been successful in significantly reducing the number of children and young people referred for assessment to Specialist Services. This has been achieved by improved provision of advice and information and by signposting families to services that can provide a more timely and proportionate response to their needs through increased use of the Common Assessment Framework in Integrated Teams. Whilst this, along with a pro-active approach to case management, has contributed to a reduction in the number of children assessed as being ‘in need’, those cases that are open to specialist teams are now genuinely ‘active’ and more closely reflect actual workload.

The number of children with a Child Protection Plan has fallen from 649 in August 2011 to 401 in August 2012. Whilst such a fall in risk levels is a positive development, Specialist Services continue to work with and support many of the children who no longer have a Child Protection Plan as children ‘in need’. 

There has been a concerted effort to reduce the number of children in public care in Suffolk through the Looked After Children Strategy. The overall number of Looked After children has fallen from a high of 820 in October 2011 to 772 in August 2012. Most importantly, this has included a reduction in the number of children in purchased care placements from 211 to 188 over the same period. Improvements in support services for children and young people at risk of care have contributed to this trend along with improved capacity in local placements providing care more cost effectively and closer to the home area of many children.  

Social Worker caseloads remain relatively high with particular workload pressures being experienced in Lowestoft and parts of Ipswich. Steps are being taken to strengthen services in those areas to enable them to safely meet the demands upon them. 

Vacancy rates for staff are relatively low and agency staff are used where needed to ensure that specialist teams operate at full establishment. Whilst recruitment to professionally qualified posts is good, many of the staff recruited are recently qualified with 70% of social workers currently in post having less than two years’ post qualifying experience. This requires careful management by specialist Team Managers to ensure that the level of complexity in cases is commensurate with the experience of the case holder.

An element of the Workforce Strategy is the development of a payment and reward system to recognise and reward 'loyalty' and help retain social workers to achieve a better balance between experienced and recently qualified staff.
The ICT system (Care First) remains slow to operate in out posted offices but is being improved. Its replacement should be a corporate ICT priority, but may need to be dovetailed with the rationalisation of systems more widely within the County Council.  

Directorate Management Team monitors performance regularly to ensure that it is able to respond quickly to service pressures. The dimensions that are measured include caseloads, workflow, vacancies, turnover, and quality assurance processes. Routine case auditing also highlights areas for improvement and enables the sharing of best practice across the service.
It is intended to build on progress made to date through a full review of the New Operating Model during the autumn. Phase two of the Looked After Children Strategy is also in place with the intention of sustaining the improvements achieved to date over the longer term.

For further information contact John Gregg, john.gregg@suffolk.gov.uk, 01473 264785

7. Corporate Parenting Board Development Day

We had a Corporate Parenting Board Development day on 16th July where the Board Members and Officers considered the progress the Board had made in the last 12 months and what priorities the Board will focus on for the next year. In summary: 

· We celebrate the progress we have made in the past 18 months in raising the profile of Corporate Parenting amongst Members and partner agencies – lots still to do in consultation with SCC departments and young people. 
· We are continuing to put the CPB on a sounder footing within SCC and considering how it can be further embedded in the Council’s meeting structure through discussion with Tim Ryder, Monitoring Officer. 
· From this will flow the decision regarding the confirmation of our terms of reference and membership of the Board. 
· The Board will establish a set of clear priorities for the work of the Board and commission reports accordingly reflecting the Children’s Trust priorities which will form the foundation for the Board’s priority setting. 
· The Board re-established that it is a principle forum to act as champions for children in care and care leavers and work closely with the Children in Care Council to ensure the voice of all young people in care is heard to inform service development and review. To make greatest impact the Board will act as a strong parent through greater challenge and close questioning of activity reports and performance.
For further information contact David Johnston, david.johnston@suffolk.gov.uk,  01473 260733

8. 
Youth Offending Service
Suffolk Youth Offending Service in partnership with Suffolk and Norfolk Constabulary has been piloting a Triage scheme since April 2012 called Challenge 4 Change. The project aims to prevent young people from re-offending and divert them from coming into the criminal justice system by assessing and delivering interventions for young people and parents/carers within 24 hours of being brought into police custody. The project will be expanded in the autumn to include targeting of early intervention resources, where appropriate, to young people who are dealt with by Suffolk Constabulary through the use of informal disposals. 

This pilot is contributing to the Reducing First Time Entrants national indicators, which in Suffolk fell at double the rate of the national average in 2010/11.  Although the rate of reduction slowed in 2011/12 performance in Suffolk was still better than that of both the family comparator group and national average.

The Legal Aid Sentencing and Punishment of Offenders Act (LASPO) 2012 will create a single remand framework for young people, replacing the current complex arrangements. It will also transfer greater financial responsibility for remands to youth detention to local authorities and grant all remanded young people “looked after” status. The Act includes additional measures to restrict the use of remands to youth detention. There will be an ‘associated transfer of funding’ to offset costs relating to remands and a range of options are currently being modelled. The act is due for implementation in November 2012 with transfer of financial responsibilities to local authorities planned to take place in April 2013.
Following Suffolk Youth Offending Services successful inspection outcome in January 12 the service has been asked by the Youth Justice Board to contribute to the launch of a national initiative to embed evidence based practice in Youth Offending Services. 
For further information contact John Lowe, john.lowe@suffolk.gov.uk , 01473 265340.

9. 
Adoption Service Report 

There was a significant drop in children with plans for adoption in 2011/12 compared to the previous year indicating a levelling out back to previous performance. In the first quarter of 2012/13 however there has been an increase and referrals remain high. 

The numbers of adopters approved has not risen as we hoped and the number of children placed outside of Suffolk increased last year. Timescales for finding new families are also less well assured but we are successfully placing a significant number of complex harder to place children. Suffolk is ranked 4th in the national tables for the numbers of children from care adopted. 

There has been a steady rise in cases referred to our adoption support team as more children from care are adopted. As a result demand for therapeutic services is growing...

In February 2012 the Suffolk Adoption Agency was the subject of an Ofsted inspection, which resulted in a finding of outstanding in all areas. 

We have recently seen the publication of the National Adoption Action Plan, and Adoption Performance Scorecards.  The primary objective is to reduce delay in placing children whilst minimizing risk of placement breakdown. 

The agency needs to continue to work towards increasing the number of adoptive applicants approved in Suffolk through targeted recruitment, and robust timely assessment and approval processes. National Adoption Week during the week of November 5th 2012 will be an important opportunity to encourage more people in Suffolk to consider adoption. We would welcome the support of all members in helping to raise the profile of adoption.

For further information contact Sally Stoker, sally.stoker@suffolk.gov.uk  01473 260783.

10. 
Systems Thinking Review

Anna McCreadie, Director for Adult Services, launched the systems thinking review of SEN, Educational Psychology and the service to young people in transition on 30th July 2012.

The systems thinking review will ensure that our systems fit around the child / young person and families, rather than designing systems and expecting them to fit around the service we deliver.

Whilst we cannot assume the outcomes of the systems thinking review, the review will have underlying influences on:

· Support and Aspiration: A new approach to special educational needs and disability’ – a government green paper set to make a significant impact on the statutory landscape in these areas.

· The Monroe review of Children’s Services (which has recently had an update from Professor Monroe, suggesting that she would like swifter progress towards a child centred process).
· Papers written on transitions such as the ‘Transitions in Suffolk’ research paper and the more recent SCC ’Transitions Pathway’ paper. 

· Putting People First  and Think Local , Act Personal are key adult care policy documents setting out the governments ambitions around personalisation, independence, choice and control 
· Valuing People Now and Suffolk’s “Big Messages” Charter are the key national and local documents outlining our aspirations for people with learning disabilities
The common thread throughout these reports is that work in this area must be child/person centred, and we want to be able to match the ambition of children and young adults living with additional needs in Suffolk.  

Furthermore we must ensure that when (they) children make the ’transition’ into adulthood, that they can do so independently, and are able to make their own choices around work, where to live and their friendships.

Our role is to empower them to be able to make these choices in the same way as any young person.
ACS and CYP staff see the systems thinking review as an opportunity to transform the way in which we work.  We have already seen how person centred approaches have radically changed the way in which we support disabled children and young people through our award winning service Activities Unlimited.  We want to build on this approach to support disabled children, young people and their families have more choice and control and support to lead independent lives.

If you wish to know more about the review, please contact:

Jill Sharp – Business Development  
jill.sharp@suffolk.gov.uk 

Matthew West – Trading Standards
matthew.west@suffolk.gov.uk 

Bernadette Lawrence


bernadette.lawrence@suffolk.gov.uk 

Carol Carruthers



carol.carruthers@suffolk.gov.uk  

Cheryl Sharland



cheryl.sharland@suffolk.gov.uk 

Cathy Craig




cathy.craig@suffolk.gov.uk
11. 
LSCB Development Day 

In line with one of the LSCB’s agreed Strategic Objectives ‘Effective Governance’; the LSCB was offered the opportunity to review and enhance the effectiveness of the work of the LSCB via a day’s workshop run by an independent, high quality external facilitator. 

The aim of the day was to revisit and confirm the roles responsibilities and behaviours expected from Board members both within meetings and as Board representatives within their own organisations. The day was planned to build on the work already undertaken by Partners at the Workshop event held in February, and the March LSCB meeting.

This event was funded by CYP Workforce Development as part of a funded programme of strategic and managerial training opportunities and organised by the LSCB support team.

The Children’s Trust Board and Corporate Parenting Board have also taken part in similar Workshop days and a follow up meeting has taken place to ensure there is linkage across Suffolk, and across the work of the respective Boards, in terms of priorities for Children and Families.
30 people attended the LSCB event.  Feedback from evaluation forms evidence that overall LSCB partners felt the day was productive, thought provoking and an excellent opportunity for Networking. 

For further information contact Ali Spalding, Ali.Spalding@suffolk.gov.uk, 01473 264172
· 
e-CYPress : The news bulletin for the Children’s Trust

I am pleased to report that our summer e-CYPress bulletin has recently been issued.
The purpose is to share our activity and experiences across the Children’s Trust partnership.  

The summer edition includes articles on Raising the Bar, Suffolk’s involvement in the Olympics and several stories celebrating the achievements of our young people.
The summer edition can be viewed here: http://www.transformingsuffolk.co.uk/files/2012/Childrens%20Trust/cyp_ecypressbulletin_july2012_ver2.pdf
For further information contact Tina Hines, tina.hines@suffolk.gov.uk, 01473 265183

· 
Children’s Trust Strategic Board
I chaired the Children’s Trust Strategic Board (CTSB) meeting on 12 July 2012, and the key issues and decisions from the meeting were:
Feedback from Children’s Trust Strategic Development Day 
The Children’s Trust held a Strategic Development Day on 17 May 2012, facilitated by Liz Nicholson, a Virtual Staff College Associate.

The priorities for development, as part of the action, were agreed as:

· Measuring the impact of our strategic priorities in the Children & Young People’s Plan (CYPP)

· Improving communication

· Defining individual responsibilities of the Trust members

· Building commissioning relationship with the Health & Wellbeing Board

· Future role of governance, including the Executive Group
Performance measures for Children & Young People’s Plan priorities
The 4 Priority Leads and Champions for each priority in the Children & Young People’s Plan outlined progress made and suggestions for new measures, which were accepted by the CTSB.

For further information contact Tina Hines, tina.hines@suffolk.gov.uk, 01473 265183

Corporate Parenting Board Annual Report

The Board accepted the Report and noted:

· Better engagement of councillors and partner agencies with corporate parenting agenda

· Greater recognition by the Board of the breadth and depth of issues through consideration of a series of detailed reports on service provision

· Development of a respectful channel of communication with young people in care and care leavers

The CTSB agreed:

· To support the work of the Corporate Parenting Housing Task & Finish Group, when concluded, as part of Priority 3 (youth homelessness)

· To ensure that the commissioning of therapeutic services meets the needs of looked after children and care leavers

Peer Review

The Board considered the findings from the Safeguarding Children Peer Review (March 2012) and agreed to support the delivery of actions arising.  In particular it agreed:

· To identify supporting actions re joint workforce development on what outcome focussed planning means in practice 

· To undertake joint work to improve access to Child & Adolescent Mental Health Services 

Safeguarding Children Board Annual Report

The CTSB received the Annual Report  2011-12 and noted the key objectives met by the LSCB 2011/12.

The CTSB accepted the recommendation for 2012/13 to support the development of a multi agency family focused approach so that interventions across all services recognise and take account of the needs of the child. 

For further information contact Tina Hines, tina.hines@suffolk.gov.uk , 01473 265183
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